Community Improvement District
Board of Directors Meeting
January 10, 2017
11 S. Tenth Street


Present:	

Deb Sheals, Historic Preservation 			Mike McClung, Dungarees/ Resident
Blake Danuser, Bingham’s  				Christina Kelley, Makes Scents
Marti Waigandt, 808 Cherry St. 				Andy Waters, Columbia Daily Tribune
Ben Wade, Guitarfinder 				Mike Wagner, Central Bank of Boone County

John Ott, Alley A Realty  				Tony Grove, Grove Construction, LLC    
Tom Mendenhall, The Lofts at 308 Ninth 		Allan Moore, Moore & Shryock Appraisals
Steve Guthrie, Landmark Bank


Absent:

Skip Walther, Walther, Antel, Stamper & Fischer 	Adam Dushoff, Addison’s

Guests:
Chad Gooch, CPD			
Nickie Davis, Muse Clothing

Val DeBrunce, Citizen		                                       	Jodie Jackson Jr, Columbia Daily Tribune 
Carol Rhodes, City of Columbia				Kenny Greene, Monarch Jewelry
Kevin Czaicri, CenturyLink 				Krista Shouse-Jones, CPD		
Gabriela Cutrera, The District		

Approval of Minutes
Mendenhall motioned to approve the minutes, Danuser seconded and none were opposed.

Financial Report
Essing provided an overview of financials and current budget status. She discussed that downtown December sales were down due to inclement weather.  The CIDs expenses are trending under budget.  Waigandt motioned to approve the financials, Mendenhall seconded and none were opposed.  

Police Report - Gooch 
Sgt. Gooch provided a brief overview of 2016 crime.  Overall it was a good year and held steady without much to report.  January 2017 is off to a low crime start.

City Report
Rhodes explained that nearly 800 parking meters are being updated as of the first week in January.  Installation is still underway.  The new CoMo Park cards are now available with a minimum purchase of $10.  Citizens are able to transfer their EZ Park balance to the CoMo Park card.  Sheals asked if the parking garages are going to accept the CoMo Park card.  Kelley confirmed that the garages will not accept the new parking cards, but will continue to accept EZ Park cards for the time being. 

New Business

Election
Wagner introduced the new alternate candidates for the CID Board and committees.  He directed everyone to select five names and then return to Essing.  Essing explained that she would submit the five alternatives along with the five members that were already elected and submit all ten names for Mayor Treese’s approval.  He has ten days to make his decision based on the CIDs recommendation.  Ballots were then distributed and a vote was conducted.    

Vision Zero Letter of Support
Essing provided an overview of the Vision Zero program.  Its goal is to bring pedestrian and biking fatal accidents to zero.  She described ways to implement the program including educational materials.  She presented a letter of support for implementation on behalf of the CID and asked the boards’ thoughts.  Essing stated that there is to be no CID financial responsibility.  Sheals stated that she didn’t see a downside to offering support.  McClung expressed concern in supporting all of Vision Zero’s implementation, being that the current information is minimal as it’s in the planning stages.  Sheals said that the CIDs stance should be in support of the initiative, rather than implementation.  McClung motioned to edit the letter of support to be more specific, Dushoff seconded, and none were opposed.  

Renewal of Agreement with GKC, Accounting Services
Essing explained that the CIDs contract with Gerding Korte and Chitwood is expiring and needs to be renewed.  Mendenhall motioned that the CID renew its contract with GK&C, Danuser seconded, and none were opposed.  

UDO Code Update
Essing explained that UDO is on its way to counsel.  There have been 30 pages of ammendments to the proposed UDO code.  Sheals expressed a genuine appreciation for Essing’s recent time put into Parking and Zoning.  Ott asked Essing if there were any CID recommendations that weren’t addressed.  Essing said that the CID’s blanket exemption for small development was not taken into consideration.  Sheals shared that it is important that the downtown isn’t hindering the small development that the bulk of the community wants.  She suggested changing the recommendation to a smaller square footage than before.  Mendenhall mentioned that the more people come to Columbia, the more property values go up.  He is concerned that less small developers will build if an ordinance makes it too difficult.  Ott reminded everyone that large developers should account for their parking demands.  McClung countered that people wont build if they cant fit a garage under their new construction (if an ordinance tells them they need parking).  Waters suggested a zoning committee meeting before the February board meeting.   There was no vote today.         

Committee Reports

Operations
Sheals stated an update on the Phoenix House.  She said that transportation is an issue for those in treatment programs.  She also shared the idea that people can donate bus passes to the City of Columbia or directly to the Phoenix program (every parking pass sold comes with a free bus pass).  Essing added that Drew Brooks will be visiting a CID meeting to discuss the option of selling CoMo Park cards at local businesses.  The CID is considering funding the start of this idea.  The City of Columbia has been asked to provide a discount to merchants.     

Economic Development
Moore pointed out that the title of this committee has been changed to “Economic Development and Solid Waste.”  There was much talk about trash compactors.  Moore discussed a proposed solution of placing some trash compactors in alleys.  This solution would block some alley access, however, the committee is in favor of the idea because there would be minimal impact and it would serve to clean up the streets significantly.  Sheals introduced the idea of screening them off to make them more attractive for passers-by.  Moore is concerned with the spacing available.  Kelley thinks it would be a good idea to walk around and mark with chalk where the compactors might go so the spacing would be appropriately purposed.  There will be more discussion at future meetings.

Marketing
Wade stated that there was no meeting in the previous month because of the holidays.  He continues to work on plans for the 2017 Solar Eclipse.  Ott complimented the marketing committee by saying that the holidays downtown have never looked so good.  
	
Search and Review
There was no meeting and nothing was discussed.


Gateway
Kelley announced that the first wave of the light hubs project have gone up.  Sheals asked if there would be a lighting ceremony, to which Essing replied that there would need to be favorable weather conditions if that were to occur.  Eric Staley is expected to attend the next Gateways committee meeting to discuss fundraising for future light hubs.  The Gateways raised $1200.00 with CoMoGives.  


Infrastructure Task Force 
Grove discussed that he has only made minor changes to his previous draft.

DLC Report
There was no meeting last month so there was nothing to report.

Parking Task Force Update 
Sheals reviewed last month’s draft of parking and traffic management task force recommendations.  It is currently going to counsel.  

Staff Report
Essing mentioned that the CID’s self imposed partial audit starts this Thursday.  She then presented Wagner with a gift on behalf of the entire CID for his service over the past year.      

Public Comment
Ott stated that there are hardly any open parking spaces at 10th and Cherry.  There was much discussion about permit parking and rules on how long people should be allowed to park there.  Mendenhall motioned to HELP???, Sheals seconded, and none were opposed.  DeBrunce shared his knowledge about trash and recycling.  He previously met with Steve Hunt and Barbara Buffalo with the City of Columbia and it is his opinion that the CID needs help with recycling and trash collection.  He put in a request to accompany the CID and City of Columbia on the aforementioned “trash walks.”  Essing will nail down dates and let everyone know when they are to occur. 

Adjournment
The next meeting is Tuesday, February 14, at 3:30 p.m.	




















Community Improvement District
Economic Development Meeting
January 17, 2017
11 S. Tenth Street
						
Present:
Mike Wagner, Central Bank of Boone County 		John Ott, Alley A Realty   
Christina Kelley, Makes Scents 				Allan Moore, Moore & Shryock Appraisals
Blake Danuser, Binghams 				 


Absent: 
Tony Grove, Grove Construction, LLC

Guests:
Val DeBruce, Citizen 					Steve Hunt, City of Columbia – Solid Waste
Gabriela Cutrera, The District

Trash and Dumpster Compactors
Hunt provided a PDF of the downtown compactor and trash plans.  Ott asked for a review of the plans.  There was discussion about when the trash walks would take place to see and make recommendations regarding the proposed dumpster locations.  Hunt wants as much feedback as possible.  Ott would like an ordinance stating that large operations have trash collection on site.  Hunt stated that the downtown could have less compactors if people had trash collection on private property as The District evolves.  He went over the sector breakdown and pointed out where the compactors, dumpsters, and recycling might go.  The CID discussed the pros and cons of the locations.  Some o    


Proposed Master Plan and Service Schedule
Ott asked hunt what the current status of discussing an ordinance for large developments to have trash collection on site.  Hunt said that there is no definite timeframe.  Essing asked the board if the CID should take a stance on the issue.  Moore pointed out that the CID has no control regarding these matters.  Ott thinks it needs to be suggested at the counsel level.  Kelley agrees with Moore that its out of the CIDs control and doesn’t want to take a stance.  Nothing was decided today. 

Orr St. Dumpster
Hunt discussed that the solution for the Orr St. dumpster was to move it to Wabash.  The day after it was moved, the City of Columbia was directed to move it back to Orr St.  I was dropped off, but not in the exact same spot.  It now blocks a side entrance.  


PedNet Bike Share Feasibility Study
Essing explained what PedNet is.  She explained that they’re interested in introducing bike share (a downtown bicycle rental).  She mentioned that bike shares traditionally lose money, but that PedNet would like to implement one anyway to promote exercise in the community.  They would like to implement the program in August.  The startup for the bike share is $20,000.  PedNet has asked the CID for $1000 to help get them started.  Ott motioned to support a downtown bike share, Wagner seconded and all were in favor.  The decision will go before the Board of Directors on February 14.  

2017 Committee and Chair
Essing communicated that Economic Development needs a new committee chair.  Ott nominated Moore to continue his service, Kelley seconded, and none were opposed.  Moore accepted the position.  

Adjournment
The next meeting is Tuesday, February 21, at 4:00 p.m.
Community Improvement District
Operations Committee Meeting
February 16, 2017
11 S. Tenth Street



Present:	

Tom Mendenhall, The Lofts at 308 Ninth 		Deb Sheals, Historic Preservation 	
Mike McClung, Dungarees/ Resident 			David Parmley, The Broadway Hotel
Andy Waters, Columbia Daily Tribune 			Mike McClung, Dungarees/ Resident
John Ott, Alley A Realty  

								


Absent:

Kevin Czaicki, Centurylink


Guests:
John Conway, Public Works 				

Val DeBrunce, Citizen 					
[bookmark: _GoBack]Drew Brooks, City of Columbia Parking 		
			

Horticulture Budget and Planning/ Gabe Huffington with Parks and Recreation
Essing began with an overview of the horticulture budget.  $7,500 is budgeted and the CID is to discuss how it will be allocated.  Gabe Huffington provided a summary of how funds were spent on downtown horticulture.  Between 2011 and 2016, costs have gone up.  The CID gives a large portion of the estimated $4,500 to maintain downtown planters.  Huffington explained that the color of flowers they use rotate with the seasons.  They haven’t nailed down this year’s box colors yet.  There is no formal agreement between the CID and the City of Columbia regarding expectations of funds donated for planter upkeep.

Sheals asked if the CID would like to continue with the current minimal horticulture (day lilies).  The annuals have been cut back on.  She is interested to know if there is a loose plan for what kinds of flowers will be showcased.  She would ultimately like to see more of a design especially if the planters will be filled with perennials.  

There was then discussion among Parks and Rec representatives about their basic plan for raised planters downtown to improve coloring.  One problem the planters face is Ice Melt during the winter months as it is toxic to the vegetation.  Ott asked if large raised beds were being phased out.  Huffington replied that that is the current recommendation.  Sheals offered that she would like to see slightly raised flowerbeds to keep the Ice Melt out and keep people from walking through it.  Ott then said that there are several downtown trees in poor condition.  Snyder said that he was unaware of said trees and that he would look into having them replaced if needed. 

There was discussion about what to do with the Flatbranch Park extension.  Sheals said she would like to see it possibly be a dog park for small dogs like in Pittsburgh.  It would keep pets out of flower boxes and make the area safer with more foot traffic.  Huffington promised to research urban dog parks.  

Essing stated that there should be a written (more formal) agreement between money that changes hands between the CID and Parks and Rec regarding horticulture.  Waigandt added that master gardening students could be recruited to help with labor.  Huffington mentioned that volunteers are hard to manage because in order to water the plants, the city uses large vehicles that transport water.  Ott said that possibly there should be an ordinance stating that new construction must include hose hookups on building exteriors.  Huffington said that on his next visit to the CID, he will bring planting and planter plan and a forester to yield questions.  
     

Parking Meter Rollout, CoMoPark Cards and Meter Sticker Update (Guest: Drew Brooks/Parking)
Essing began with an introduction of the initiative for businesses to have parking cards for sale.  She mentioned that the total for signage spent was $350.  There is another $1500 in the budget for the program.  She suggested using the remaining budget to buy 30 businesses CoMoPark cards to get them started.  Sheals was for the initiative.  Ott agreed too and mentioned that high traffic businesses like coffee shops would sell through them well.  Sheals asked if there were any downsides.  Waigandt said that it is possible that employees would give them out to their friends.  Dushoff also likes the idea, but would prefer getting a discounted rate approved from the city.  Brooks confirmed that the city is interested and they are working on the legality to approve.  Dushoff then led a small discussion about requiring participating business owners to agree to certain terms and conditions to ensure ethical legitimacy.  

Jasper passed around color-coded stickers that are intended to be used as a downtown parking guide.  Brooks discussed the proposed location of meters.  Sheals commented on the dark color of the stickers and how the writing on them was a nice contrast.  She wants to add the phrase: “two hour max” to the meters.  Brooks stated that people should associate colors with the time limits.  There was some discussion about the look of the new meter stickers.  The black background is the most liked.  


Grease Bins- Listening Sessions Update
Essing shared feedback from her recent listening sessions and included and overview of the current situation.  Everyone was in agreement that the bins look bad and that they need a permit saying who is responsible for each bin.  The consensus is that there should also be fines and the health department should be involved.  Dushoff stated that the City of Columbia is the only ones with the authority to do anything about the bins.  Essing mentioned that there is still $30,000 budgeted for environmental programs, that has not yet been allocated.  Ott suggested that the CID give business owners the three names of grease removal services so they have options that work for everyone.  He thinks it would be a good idea to have an ordinance that states that new businesses must have a plan for their grease and existing businesses must fix their grease issues over a period of time.  Waigandt said that the grease discussion should fall under the solid waste umbrella.  Ott said that grease is recyclable material.  He said that ultimately, there needs to be a solution for grease.  Sheals said that The District should use its current solution and exercise stricter enforcement.  Dushoff is interested in CID funds going to businesses to help them solve whatever grease issue they might have.  Sheals agreed that the CID should offer funds to incentivize businesses to search for solutions.  Essing will refine her ideas and bring to the next meeting.     


2017 Committee Slate and Chair
Essing discussed that the CID needs to select a new chair for the operations committee.  She will touch base about this in February.

Adjournment
The next meeting is Thursday, February 16 at 3:30 p.m.






Community Improvement District
Marketing Committee Meeting
January 24, 2017
11 S. Tenth Street



Present:	

Lisa Klenke, Calhoun’s					Christina Kelley, Makes Scents		
Van Hawxby, Dogmaster Distillery				


Absent:

Ben Wade, Guitarfinder 				Andy Waters, Columbia Daily Tribune
Steve Guthrie, Landmark Bank

Guests:
Gabriela Cutrera, CID Staff 				Megan McConachie, CVB

2017 Eclipse – Megan McConachie
Essing discussed that Columbia is in a unique geographical position so that we will have a great view of the
Eclipse.  It is anticipated that many people will come to Columbia to visit for the event.  McConachie said that there is a special events committee at the CVB to determine which downtown lights to turn off.  They are coordinating with public safety and they will also offer a shuttle bus for people to go to Cosmo Park.  

Overview of CVB website
McConachie mentioned that there is a website for the eclipse (comoeclipse.com).  Klenke asked if people are flying into town or driving.  McConachie said that most people will come by car to transport their equipment.  Essing would like to make a handout for the hotels about the event.  Essing asked if there was going to be merchandise sold along with the eclipse.  McConachie said yes because it is a once in a lifetime event.  Essing and Kelley plan to talk to Matt Gerding at The Blue Note regarding the possibility of hosting a festival around the event.  McConachie will work on organizing music and food trucks.  She will also be attending eclipse expos.  


Committee Chair
Essing discussed selected slate of Board members.  The selection of committee member allocation will take place during the February meeting. 

2017 Event Calendar
Essing provided a rundown of the recurring events proposed dates.  They are as follows:
Spring Shop Hop – April 22nd 
Fire in the Sky – July 4th
Dog Days – Weekend of July 27th
Not So Frightening Friday – October 27th
Holiday Shop Hop – November 4th 
Living Windows – December 1st 

Klenke suggested having a golf cart operational during the November 4th Holiday Shop Hop because it coincides with a home football game.  Huxby asked what the CID can do to drive business for the bars and restaurants.  He is concerned the events we have don’t benefit the food and drink industry.  Kelley suggested doing a taste of Columbia and discussed possible logistics.  

Fire in the Sky Sponsorship Proposal
The CID has been asked for funds for this year’s event.  The sponsorships are in the amount of $5,000 and $10,000.  It is not in the budget, so the CID cannot support the event. 

Essing would like to see American flags for large events like memorial day, Veterans day, and 4th of July, and there is money in the budget for them.  




  

The next meeting is Tuesday, February 28 at 8:30 am



































Community Improvement District
Gateways Committee Meeting
January 26, 2017
11 S. Tenth Street


Members:
Heiddi Davis, MU 						Christina Kelley, Makes Scents

Amy Schneider, CVB 						Tooti Burns, NVAD

John Glascock, City 						Blake Danuser, Binghams
JJ Musgrove, OCA   						Blake Danuser, Binghams
Clyde Ruffin, Second Baptist Church				Deb Sheals, Historic Consultant  
Richard Perkins, Stephens 					Cliff Jarvis, Columbia College

MEETING CANCELLED DUE TO LACK OF QUORUM

The next meeting is Tuesday, February 23 at 3:00 p.m.




































Community Improvement District
Executive Committee Meeting
February 7, 2017
11 S. Tenth Street


Present:

Adam Dushoff, Addison’s 					Marti Waigandt, 808 Cherry St.	
Mike Wagner, Central Bank of Boone County 			Mike McClung, Dungarees/ Resident		
		
November Board Meeting Agenda
Essing distributed the drafted January agenda.

Board Member Alternate Selection
There will be a vote on the board member alternatives at the next board meeting.  There are currently five applicants.  The CID is still in search of a resident.  Applications are due January 6th and noon.  

Vision Zero
Essing discussed offering support of the CID. 

UDO Code Update
This will be provided at the board meeting to discuss exemptions among other things. 

Accountant Renewal Letter
Gerding, Korte, and Chitwood have sent a renewal contract.  This will be discussed at Tuesdays board meeting.  

Adjournment
The next meeting is Tuesday, March 7 at 4:00 p.m.


o g

o
[ — O
oy ey
A S e
) ey
e v A o S

S Vo, S i A e, Al

Efam e .
e i
S o Esi

ST ———

| —
T e e B T

Y ST —T—

[
e e ke e ot ok o Sk e i i B e
e e
R

T et e s e e D Bt o e e
e S o e
i e o ey e a5 e

[E——



